



 MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
April 26, 2011
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission and Authority Chair called a meeting of the Louisiana Tuition Trust Authority to order at 10:47 a.m.

The following members of the Authority were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Ms. Barbara Baier



Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Dr. Michael Gargano



Mr. Walter Guidry



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Joe Salter



Mr. Brook Sebren



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay



Mr. John Williams


The following members were absent:


Mr. Patrick Bell



Mr. Tony Falterman



Ms. Arlene Hoag



Senator Eric Lafleur



Mr. Victor Stelly



Mr. Stephen Toups




Thirteen members were present which did represent a quorum.  


The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Mr. Brock Avery


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Mr. Kelvin Deloch


Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Mary Jane Lange


Ms. Robyn Lively


Ms. Suzan Manuel

Mr. Jason McCann

Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Mr. David Roberts

Mr. Gus Wales


Ms. Lynda Whittington

Under introductions and announcements, Mr. Lavigne recognized Ms. Mary Jane Lange, Fiscal Director.  She is retiring after 32 years of state service.  Mr. Lavigne read and presented a Resolution from the members of the Commission and Authority expressing extreme gratitude for her many contributions to the agency and the state of Louisiana. 

 The minutes of the October 17, 2007 LATTA meeting were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Long made a motion for approval.  Mr. Williams seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.
 

Mr. Lavigne expressed his appreciation to Mr. Joe Salter for serving on the Commission and Authority.  Mr. Salter is representing Louisiana Department of Education’s Superintendent Pastorek.  
Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented the Public Information and Communications Outreach Report.  He reported that for March, a total of 5 START events were conducted.  He stated approximately 2,500 people attended these events.  Mr. Roberts stated at a previous meeting that a LSU marketing class would be developing possible ideas for START campaigns.  Mr. Roberts stated the full report should be available at next month’s meeting; however, he stated the group has done an outstanding job.    

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Activity Report for period ending March 31, 2011.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that this report shows the number of START accounts opened, closed, deposits, disbursements and refunds.  Dr. Boutte’ noted the report shows the active accounts and inactive accounts that were closed and the reasons for closing.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented the START activity comparison for March 2011 and the 5 year average for March.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Average Annual Returns for the quarter ending March 31, 2011.  This report shows the average annual returns for each fund based on 1 year, 3 years, 5 years, 10 years and since inception of the program.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that the 1 year rate of return is based on a rolling year.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented a report which gives information on all of the funds offered to START account owners.  The report shows the level of risk/reward for each fund and the number of participants in each.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented a report which shows the total accounts for which the owner’s adjusted gross income has been verified as of December 31, 2010.  She also presented a report which shows the total GEAR Up accounts for which the parent’s AGI has been verified as of December 31, 2010.  

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider election of a Vice Chairman.  Mr. Lavigne explained that the Bylaws of the Authority provide for a Vice Chairman to perform the duties of the Chairman in his absence.  Mr. Williams nominated Mr. Guidry.  Mr. Sibille seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  Dr. Tremblay made a motion to close nominations.  Dr. Barnes-Teamer seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.   


 Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider amendments to Sections 107 and 109 of the Authority’s Bylaws to include a public comment period at all meetings; to provide for the order of business; to delete the current standing committees, except the executive committee; and to provide additional duties and responsibilities to the executive committee.  Mr. Lavigne explained that at the January 25, 2011 meeting he stated that appointments to standing committees would be announced at the next meeting and asked members to contact him with their interests in serving on particular committees.  Subsequently, several members contacted the Chairman and noted that the meetings of the Executive Committee of the Authority, which had been held during the last three years, had proved to be efficient and productive.  Mr. Lavigne stated that he encouraged all members to attend and participate in the Executive Committee and members noted that the results of the meetings had provided the same consensus as would have resulted from a meeting of the full Authority.  Members asked the Chairman to propose changes to the Bylaws.  Dr. Gargano made a motion to approve.  Dr. Tremblay seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider amending its contract with ThoughtSpan Technology, LLC to provide an additional $34,500 to the contract for data processing support to the agency for support of its START Saving Program administration software.  Ms. Amrhein explained that the additional amount will pay for the programming to accommodate a purchase cost associated with one of the new Vanguard funds and to enhance the system to perform at the optimal level of functioning due to recent regulatory changes.  Ms. Amrhein stated this change to the contract would allow these changes to be made.  Mr. Lavigne asked what the source of revenue is?  Ms. Amrhein stated this is federal funds out of the agency operating fund.  Mr. Long confirmed that the hourly rate is the same as before and the total amount has been increased to accommodate the changes?  Ms. Amrhein stated this is correct.  She stated this increase will allow for the time and hours necessary to build the new enhancements.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Mr. Salter seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
There being no further business, Dr. Barnes-Teamer made a motion to adjourn at 11:07 a.m.  Mr. Guidry seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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